# HIV and sex workers 4

### Human rights violations against sex workers: burden and effect on HIV

#### Michele R Decker, Anna-Louise Crago, Sandra K H Chu, Susan G Sherman, Meena S Seshu, Kholi Buthelezi, Mandeep Dhaliwal, Chris Beyrer

We reviewed evidence from more than 800 studies and reports on the burden and HIV implications of human rights violations against sex workers. Published research documents widespread abuses of human rights perpetrated by both state and non-state actors. Such violations directly and indirectly increase HIV susceptibility, and undermine effective HIV-prevention and intervention efforts. Violations include homicide; physical and sexual violence, from law enforcement, clients, and intimate partners; unlawful arrest and detention; discrimination in accessing health services; and forced HIV testing. Abuses occur across all policy regimes, although most profoundly where sex work is criminalised through punitive law. Protection of sex workers is essential to respect, protect, and meet their human rights, and to improve their health and wellbeing. Research findings affirm the value of rights-based HIV responses for sex workers, and underscore the obligation of states to uphold the rights of this marginalised population.

#### Introduction

Sex workers are an established key population for HIV, with a high burden documented in female,<sup>1</sup> male,<sup>2</sup> and transgender3 sex workers. HIV prevention and treatment interventions for sex workers are cost effective and can reduce this burden,4 yet sex workers face substantial barriers in accessing prevention and treatment. Although not always described as human rights violations, social injustices including poor working conditions, violence, police harassment, and discrimination have long been regarded as barriers to HIV prevention and successful treatment for sex workers.<sup>4,5</sup> These occurrences constitute violations of human rights, or abuse of the freedoms and dignities derived inherently on account of being human.6 The health and human rights framework has guided the global HIV response to an unprecedented degree in

### Search strategy and selection criteria

We searched PubMed, EBSCO, Global Health, PsycINFO, Sociological Abstracts, CINAHL, Web of Science, and POPLine, for studies in English published between 2009 and 2014. We searched for the following terms related to sex work: "prostitute", "sex work", "sex-work", "female sex worker", "transgender sex worker", "male sex worker", "sex trade", "survival sex", "sexual exploitation", and "prostitution"; and terms related to human rights abuses and violations, including "coercion", "murder", "police", "violence", "rape", "assault", "mandatory testing", "mandatory registration", "extortion", "discrimination", "human rights", "rehabilitation", "detention", "raid", "working conditions", "condom confiscation", "sex trafficking", and "abuse". We searched reference lists from retrieved manuscripts and reviewed websites of key organisations-eg, Human Rights Watch-to identify relevant reports. We prioritised and present primary quantitative data whenever possible. The appendix provides further reading.

public health,7 partly because the HIV epidemic shows the cost of restrictions on human freedom and dignity.6

Sex workers' human rights are rarely addressed within human rights conventions or declarations. All people are entitled to the fundamental rights and protections articulated by the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (1948), the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR; 1966), and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR; 1967). These rights are not abrogated by status as a sex worker.

series/HIV-and-sex-workers/ infographic Department of Population, Family & Reproductive Health (M R Decker ScD): Center for Public Health and Human Rights (M R Decker, Prof S G Sherman PhD, Prof C Beyrer MD); and Department of Epidemiology (Prof S G Sherman,

Johns Hopkins Bloomberg

Prof C Beyrer),

#### Key messages

- Sex workers are rarely addressed in international human rights law. Yet fundamental rights and protections set forth by international covenants and declarations are not abrogated by status as a sex worker-human rights laws apply to everyone.
- Published research documents widespread human rights violations against sex workers, perpetrated by both state and non-state actors. These violations increase HIV risk, and undermine effective HIV prevention and intervention. Violations include homicide; physical and sexual violence from law enforcement, clients, and intimate partners; unlawful arrest and detention; discrimination in accessing health services; and forced HIV testing.
- Substantial gaps exist in a rights-based response to HIV for sex workers. The effect of human rights violations on HIV demands a shift in global policies and practices. We must acknowledge, address, and prevent violence, abusive police practices, and other human rights violations, to ensure rights and achieve public health goals.
- Without addressing human rights violations among sex workers, merely providing HIV prevention and treatment services will remain an insufficient and misquided response. HIV responses for sex workers should ensure their human rights through active promotion of equality, and non-discrimination in accessing prevention and interventions across the full continuum of care.
- Human rights violations against sex workers are most profound in criminalised • policy regimes. The solution requires reform not only to policy, but also its implementation, given evidence of abusive practices.
- Policy reform, sex worker mobilisation, and grass-roots organisation are essential and mutually-reinforcing strategies that have achieved success in health and human rights promotion for sex workers.



Published Online July 22, 2014

workers

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/

S0140-6736(14)60800-X

For a Lancet HIV and sex

This is the fourth in a Series of

seven papers about HIV and sex

workers Series infographic see http://www.thelancet.com/

School of Public Health. Baltimore, MD, USA: Trudeau Scholar, University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada (A-L Crago MA); Canadian HIV/AIDS Legal Network, Toronto, ON, Canada (S K H Chu LLM); Sampada Grameen Mahila Sanstha (SANGRAM), Sangli, India (M Seshu MSW); Sisonke Sex Workers Movement, Sex Workers Education and Advocacy Taskforce (SWEAT), Cape Town, South Africa (K Buthelezi): and Division of HIV, Health & Development Practice UNDP, New York, NY, USA (M Dhaliwal MD)

Correspondence to: Dr Michele R Decker, Department of Population, Family & Reproductive Health, Women's Health & Rights Program, Center for Public Health and Human Rights, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, Baltimore, MD 21212, USA

mdecker@jhu.edu

One of the only conventions to specifically address sex workers was the Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW; 1979), through a committee recommendation which emphasised sex workers' vulnerability to violence because of marginalisation and criminalisation of sex work, and affirmed their need for equal protection against abuse.8 Historically, human rights bodies have been reluctant to address human rights violations against sex workers because of perceived morality concerns; however, UN guidelines and reports increasingly address human rights violations against sex workers.<sup>5,9-12</sup> Sex workers and advocates use the human rights framework to assess their experiences and document rights violations,13-17 inspiring others, including the CEDAW committee18 and UN Special Rapporteurs,<sup>19,20</sup> to do the same.

To improve understanding of the range, epidemiology, and effect of human rights violations against sex workers, we comprehensively reviewed all relevant published work, and describe human rights profiles across four dominant policy responses to sex work. In doing so, we recognise the right to health as a basic human right, and describe how health is affected by other human rights violations against sex workers.

## Human rights violations in sex workers and HIV implications

Many human rights abuses experienced by sex workers go unreported to police or other officials because of their sense of futility and fears of further violence. Violations of sex workers human rights can directly or indirectly increase their risk of HIV (panel 1 and table 1).

#### Panel 1: Sex workers speak about health and human rights

"The police force us to pay money to them every day." "If you have no money, they hold you in the police station for two days and force you to clean the station. Some policemen will only let you go if you have sex with them."

- Female sex worker, Russia<sup>56</sup>

"And he pulled out a police badge and said 'C'mon, you want me to take you in or screw you?' I was scared, and allowed him to screw me."

- Female sex worker, Serbia<sup>57</sup>

"I was raped by the police and the prison officers, they cut my hair and beat me up badly."

-TTT (travestis-transgender-transsexual sex worker) hairstylist, Zona Rosa, Mexico City<sup>58</sup>

"The police, how they beat us. They killed everything in me. Killed, killed us with beatings. Just transvestites... Arms, legs, torch into our eyes. A million times I've said 'Take me away. Have you come to arrest me? Arrest me then. But, do not beat me'."

- Transvestite Roma sex worker, Serbia<sup>59</sup>

"In the lockups police officers forcefully have sexual intercourse with me... we request them to use condoms but they disagree to use condom. Twice I was locked in police station, there 12 police officers beat me. They dragged me to the toilet and forcefully had sexual intercourse with me without using condom. When I requested them to use condom they threw [away] the condom that I had in my pocket."

- Meti [transgender] sex worker, Nepal60

"If we insist on payment after the sexual act, clients follow us, beat us and take the money back. We cannot do anything as we will be reported to the police. If we are reported to the police, we will be prosecuted."

– Female sex worker, Arusha Tanzania<sup>61</sup>

"[Police] gave me no respect because I am Roma, a sex worker and homeless."

- Roma sex worker, Slovakia<sup>22</sup>

"[Police] came and asked for my bag. When I refused, they beat me, took my condoms and burned them and said I'm a bitch." – Zambian sex worker living in Namibia<sup>39</sup>

"After the arrest, I was always scared... There were times when I didn't have a condom when I needed one, and I used a plastic bag."

- Female sex worker, USA<sup>40</sup>

"What I heard from the women... some sex workers were arrested. It's time for them to get ARV [antiretrovirals]. They asked police, in polite way, to get ARV treatment and they are not allowing them."

 Sex worker from Cambodia describing conditions following police raid and detention on new Koh Kong<sup>62</sup>

"We work at the city centre itself, where we should not work [according to the police]. We are aware [of that]. But, if we go to another place, there are a lot of problems when it is night time, when it is in the late hours." Interviewer: "What kind of problems?" "Well, the problems are you get beaten. They [clients] take away your money. They [clients] molest you." – Female sex worker in Serbia<sup>59</sup>

"Most sex workers don't know they have rights as citizens. "They know their work is illegal, so they live in fear of the police, of clients, of everybody who passes on the street. It means they cannot defend themselves or struggle for their rights." – Russian sex worker<sup>56</sup>

"Another officer asked how a prostitute like me could be raped as I was used to all sizes. He told me in fact that man really spared me. He could have tested my ass too. He ended asking me if my ass is already opened. Never will I again go to report a case. I'd rather die."

- Female sex worker, Mombasa, Kenya<sup>63</sup>

"I cannot go and tell a health worker that I have a genital problem when she doesn't know about my work. I expect to be abused and I have fear."

- Female sex worker, Kampala, Uganda<sup>63</sup>

### Homicide

Sex workers are highly vulnerable to homicide, and have been explicitly targeted by serial killers in Canada, the USA, Iran, Namibia, and the UK.<sup>64</sup> In the USA, the homicide rate of sex workers is 17 times that of the general population,<sup>21</sup> and around 300 sex workers were murdered in Canada between 1985 and 2011.<sup>65</sup> These grave violations of human rights show a culmination of social marginalisation, an absence of equal access to police protection, and a climate of impunity towards violence against sex workers.<sup>64</sup>

### Police repression, extoration, and physical and sexual abuse

Street-level policing is the main means to address sex work. It is often intensified with crackdowns on sex work, which are often timed with political motivations.<sup>66</sup> Police frequently harass sex workers,<sup>40,45,51</sup> including name calling,<sup>67</sup> and humiliating treatment such as transgender sex workers being defaced or stripped of their clothing.<sup>40,63</sup> Severe physical violence such as beatings, public whippings, and shocking with electrical rods can occur in police detention.<sup>22,68,69</sup>

	Proportion of sex workers affected	Effect on HIV and safety	Type of human rights infringed
Homicide	<ul> <li>Rate among sex workers is 17 times that of the general population<sup>21</sup></li> </ul>		<ul> <li>Right to life (ICCPR, Article 6; ECHR, Article 2; ACHR, Article 4; ACHPR, Article 4)</li> <li>Right to Equality and non-discrimination (ICCPR, Articles 3 and 26; CEDAW, Article 2; ECHR, Article 14; ACHR, Article 24; ACHPR, Article 3)</li> <li>Right to the highest attainable standard of health (ICESCR, Article 12; CEDAW, Article 12; ACHPR, Article 16)</li> </ul>
Physical or sexual violence by police	<ul> <li>Sexual violence 7–89%<sup>22-28</sup></li> <li>Physical violence 5–100%<sup>22,24</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Police-perpetrated sexual violence is often unprotected</li> <li>Police sexual violence significantly associated with accepting more money for unprotected sex, inconsistent condom use, STI symptoms,<sup>26</sup> and STI/HIV infection<sup>35</sup></li> <li>Undermines sex workers' ability to obtain protection from police</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Right to equality and non-discrimination (ICCPR, Articles 3 and 26; CEDAW, Article 2; ECHR, Article 14; ACHR, Article 24; ACHPR, Article 3)</li> <li>Right to security of person (ICCPR, Article 9; ECHR, Article 5; ACHR, Article 7; ACHPR, Article 6)</li> <li>Right to freedom from torture and cruel, inhumane and degrading treatment (ICCPR, Article 7; CAT; ECHR, Art. 3; ACHR, Article 5; ACHPR, Article 5)</li> <li>Right to the highest attainable standard of health (ICESCR, Article 12; CEDAW, Article 12; ACHPR, Article 16)</li> <li>Right to life (ICCPR, Article 6; ECHR, Article 2; ACHR, Article 4; ACHPR, Article 3)</li> <li>Right to Privacy (ICCPR, Article 17; ECHR, Article 8; ACHR, Article 11)</li> </ul>
Arbitrary arrest and detention	<ul> <li>4-75% report arrest; lawfulness unclear<sup>23,639-33</sup></li> <li>21-29% experienced a police raid<sup>26,34</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Arrest and detention a context for police harassment, mistreatment, and physical and sexual violence<sup>12/22</sup></li> <li>Sexual abuse in detention and at the time of arrest can confer immediate HIV risk</li> <li>Fear of arrest is a barrier to HIV testing<sup>35</sup></li> <li>Where sex workers move underground to avoid police detection, greater risk for pressured into unprotected sex<sup>36</sup></li> <li>Arrest, raids and imprisonment associated with unprotected sex<sup>36</sup> and client-perpetrated violence<sup>26</sup></li> <li>Limited access to HIV prevention materials (eg, safer sex and harm reduction supplies) in places of detention</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Right to equality and non-discrimination (ICCPR, Articles 3 and 26; CEDAW, Article 2; ECHR, Article 14; ACHR, Article 24; ACHPR, Article 3)</li> <li>Right to liberty and security of person (ICCPR, Article 9; ECHR, Art. 5; ACHR, Article 7; ACHPR, Article 6)</li> <li>Right to freedom from torture and cruel, inhuman, and degrading treatment (ICCPR, Article 7; CAT; ECHR, Article 3; ACHR, Article 5; ACHPR, Article 5)</li> <li>Right to a fair trial (ECHR, Article 3; ACHR, Article 8; ACHPR, Article 7)</li> <li>Right to the highest attainable standard of health (ICESCR, Article 12; CEDAW, Article 12; ACHPR, Article 16)</li> </ul>
Police eizure of condoms or syringes	<ul> <li>7-80% report condom confiscation<sup>26,39</sup></li> <li>29-48% report syringe confiscation<sup>2741</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Can prompt unprotected sex<sup>2633,40</sup> and unsafe injection practices</li> <li>Sex workers and their managers stop carrying or providing condoms<sup>42,43</sup></li> <li>Syringe confiscation associated with HIV<sup>41</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Right to the highest attainable standard of health (ICESCR, Article 12; CEDAW, Article 12; ACHPR, Article 16)</li> <li>Right to freedom from unlawful interference (ICCPR, Article 17)</li> <li>Right to equality and non-discrimination (ICCPR, Articles 3 and 26; CEDAW, Article 2; ECHR, Article 14; ACHR, Article 24; ACHPR, Article 3)</li> <li>Right to work (ICESCR, Article 6; ACHPR, Article 15) and to enjoy just and favourable conditions of work (ICESCR, Article 7; CEDAW, Article 11)</li> </ul>
Police extortion	<ul> <li>Some form of extortion 12–100%<sup>22,23,26-28,41,44</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Can prompt sex workers to take on riskier clients or forms of sex<sup>44</sup></li> <li>Associated with inconsistent condom use and STI symptoms<sup>26</sup></li> <li>Undermines sex workers' ability to obtain protection from police</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Right to equality and non-discrimination (ICCPR, Articles 3 and 26; CEDAW, Article 2; ECHR, Article 14; ACHR, Article 24; ACHPR, Article 3)</li> <li>Right to freedom from unlawful interference (ICCPR, Article 17)</li> <li>Right to the highest attainable standard of health (ICESCR, Article 12; CEDAW, Article 12; ACHPR, Article 16)</li> </ul>
Impunity: Failure to investigate, police threats, violence and other impunity when sex workers report violence	39–100% feel that they cannot report violence to police <sup>22</sup>	Enables police, clients to perpetrate physical and sexual violence against sex workers with impunity	<ul> <li>Right to equality and non-discrimination (ICCPR, Articles 3 and 26; CEDAW, Article 2; ECHR, Article 14; ACHR, Article 24; ACHPR, Article 3)</li> <li>Right to liberty and security of person (ICCPR, Article 9; ECHR, Art. 5; ACHR, Article 7; ACHPR, Article 6)</li> <li>Right to freedom from unlawful interference (ICCPR, Article 17)</li> </ul>
			(Table 1 continues on next page)

Male, female, and transgender sex workers report severe sexual violence, such as gang rape and forced unprotected sex by police officers, including incidents at the time of arrest and while being detained.<sup>22-24,29,39,51,57,58,60,63,68,70-73</sup> Arrest can be a context for rape,17,22 with sex workers being driven far away for sexual assault, rather than the police station, on the pretext of arrest.17,44 Quantitative estimates vary widely; police-perpetrated sexual violence is reported by 7-89% of sex workers.<sup>22-28</sup> Such abuse is significantly associated with prevalent sexually transmitted infections (STIs) and HIV.25 Police also coerce sex under threat of arrest, prolonged detention, or further violence.17,28,39,57,66,70,73 Such acts are often described as free services or services in exchange for release, 22,23,28,39,74 a characterisation that trivialises the inherent power imbalances between police and sex workers. Where police wield the power of arrest, and where sexual acts occur under the threat of harm, they constitute sexual violence. In view of the power

disparity between police and sex workers, sex workers also have little control over condom use.<sup>60,68</sup>

Police wield tremendous power over sex workers, particularly where sex work is criminalised. They leverage power through arrest and forced detainment of sex workers. Police often disregard due process, and arrest sex workers without explanation,59,66,75 often on no legal grounds.<sup>70</sup> Where quantified, between 4% and 75% of sex workers report arrest.<sup>23,26,27,29,30-32</sup> Widespread arrest can occur during organised raids,<sup>26,70</sup> often under the guise of antitrafficking,<sup>70</sup> and accompanied by severe physical and sexual violence.76 Conditions of detention are often poor and include forced labour such as cleaning or groundskeeping work.17,22,44,68,70 Humiliation and public shaming are also methods of abuse against sex workers.<sup>17,44,67,70</sup> Some have been forced to forgo antiretroviral therapy (ART), other medication, condoms, and harm-reduction materials while in detention.44,68

	Proportion of sex workers affected	Effect on HIV and safety	Type of human rights infringed
(Continued from previo	ous page)		
Forced rehabilitation and detention	No quantitative estimates identified	<ul> <li>Unhygienic conditions, lapses in medication and health services</li> <li>Context for rape and physical violence</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Right to liberty and security of person (ICCPR, Article 9; ECHR, Art. 5; ACHR, Article 7; ACHPR, Article 6)</li> <li>Right to the highest attainable standard of health (ICESCR, Article 12; CEDAW, Article 12; ACHPR, Article 16)</li> <li>Right to equality and non-discrimination (ICCPR, Articles 3 and 26; CEDAW, Article 2; ECHR, Article 14; ACHR, Article 24; ACHPR, Article 3)</li> <li>Right to freedom from torture and cruel, inhuman, and degrading treatment (ICCPR, Article 7; CAT; ECHR, Article 3; ACHR, Article 5; ACHPR, Article 5)</li> <li>Right to privacy (ICCPR, Article 17; ECHR, Article 8; ACHR, Article 11)</li> </ul>
Physical and sexual violence by non-state actors	<ul> <li>8–76% report physical or sexual abuse by clients<sup>32-62,83,34,549</sup></li> <li>4–64% report physical or sexual violence from non-paying intimate partners<sup>3333</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Client violence is associated with STI/HIV<sup>25,68,49</sup></li> <li>Client violence is often perpetrated when sex workers refuse unprotected sex or certain types of sex</li> <li>Barrier to accessing health services<sup>59</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Right to equality and non-discrimination (ICCPR, Articles 3 and 26; CEDAW, Article 2; ECHR, Article 14; ACHR, Article 24; ACHPR, Article 3)</li> <li>Right to security of person (ICCPR, Article 9; ECHR, Article 5; ACHPR, Article 6)</li> <li>Right to freedom from torture and cruel, inhumane and degrading treatment (ICCPR, Article 7; ECHR, Art. 3; ACHR, Article 5; ACHPR, Article 5)</li> <li>Right to the highest attainable standard of health (ICESCR, Article 12; CEDAW, Article 12; ACHPR, Article 16)</li> <li>Right to life (ICCPR, Article 6; ACHPR, Article 2; ACHR, Article 3)</li> <li>Right to work (ICESCR, Article 6; ACHPR, Article 15) and to enjoy just and favourable conditions of work (ICESCR, Article 7; CEDAW, Article 11)</li> </ul>
Institutionalised discrimination: discrimination in access to health services and social services	<ul> <li>No quantitative estimates identified; qualitative data show the institutional nature of discrimination</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Discrimination in access to health services, HIV prevention and care, and social services undermines access to the cascade of testing, treatment, adherence, and viral suppression<sup>33,54,450-53</sup></li> <li>Discriminatory or inaccessible shelter services renders sex workers vulnerable to violence and resulting HIV risk<sup>54,55</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Right to equality and non-discrimination (ICCPR, Articles 3 and 26; CEDAW, Article 2; ECHR, Article 14; ACHR, Article 24; ACHPR, Article 3)</li> <li>Right to the highest attainable standard of health (ICESCR, Article 12; CEDAW, Article 12; ACHPR, Article 16)</li> <li>Right to life (ICCPR, Article 6; ECHR, Article 2; ACHR, Article 4; ACHPR, Article 3)</li> <li>Right to adequate standard of living, including adequate food, clothing and housing (ICESCR, Article 11)</li> </ul>
Forced HIV testing	<ul> <li>No quantitative estimates identified</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Can worsen discrimination and stigma</li> <li>Drive sex workers away from health services</li> <li>Can subject sex workers to criminalization if they test positive and to violence</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Right to equality and non-discrimination (ICCPR, Articles 3 and 26; CEDAW, Article 2; ECHR, Article 14; ACHR, Article 24; ACHPR, Article 3)</li> <li>Right to security of person (ICCPR, Article 9; ECHR, Article 5; ACHR, Article 7; ACHPR, Article 6)</li> <li>Right to freedom from torture and cruel, inhuman, and degrading treatment (ICCPR, Article 7; CAT; ECHR, Article 3; ACHR, Article 5; ACHPR, Article 5)</li> <li>Right to privacy (ICCPR, Article 17; ECHR, Article 5; ACHR, Article 11)</li> <li>Right to the highest attainable standard of health (ICESCR, Article 12; CEDAW, Article 12; ACHPR, Article 16)</li> </ul>

Table 1: Human rights violations and their effect on HIV and safety

Police also abuse their power by extorting fines and information from sex workers, often under threat of arrest, physical violence, and gang rape.<sup>17,22,57</sup> Where quantified, extortion affects an estimated 12–100% of sex workers.<sup>22,23,26–28,41,44</sup> Financial extortion prompts sex workers to take on riskier clients or forms of sex to compensate,<sup>44</sup> and has been shown to increase risk for inconsistent condom use and STI symptoms.<sup>26</sup>

Police repression is a complex system in which police exploit their powers where sex work is criminalised by policy and practice. The resulting climate of fear<sup>42</sup> imparts a direct HIV risk-eg, police-perpetrated sexual violence is associated with STIs and HIV.25 Indirect HIV risk can also result, with sex workers being displaced towards isolated and dangerous settings to avoid police detection, effectively forcing them to trade their safety and wellbeing for relief from police interference.44,59,70 Police repression forces sex workers to move their work off main streets<sup>36</sup> into lesser-known areas, prompting the risk for being pressured into unprotected sex by clients, violence, and other hazards. Other evidence links police arrest, raid, extortion, and sexual violence with client violence.26 Arrest and imprisonment are associated with unprotected sex,<sup>26,37</sup> including that for which clients offer higher payment,26 and symptoms and infections of STIs and HIV.<sup>26,30,32,38</sup> Fear of arrest can constitute a barrier to HIV testing,<sup>35</sup> because sex workers often fear contact with any type of services for the possibility of police involvement.

#### Police interference in condoms and syringes

Condoms are an evidence-based HIV prevention method and a central component of global prevention strategies. Yet many sex workers fear carrying condoms,77 which can be used by police as evidence of sex work and even confiscated.<sup>22,28,37,40,42,43,66</sup> Where quantified, between 7% and 80% of sex workers describe police confiscating, destroying, or using condoms as evidence against them,26,39 and more than a third describe not carrying condoms for fear of law enforcement.<sup>39</sup> Being caught with condoms can prompt police extortion.<sup>39,40</sup> Sex workers have few alternatives to unprotected sex when condoms are confiscated, or forgone for fear of harassment,<sup>39,40</sup> and condom confiscation is associated with unprotected sex.<sup>26</sup> Police condom confiscation can also make venue managers reluctant to provide condoms.43 Similarly, sex workers who inject drugs could have their syringes confiscated, even where syringe purchase is legal over the counter;27 in turn, syringe confiscation is associated with prevalent HIV.41 Syringe confiscation is also associated with police-perpetrated sexual violence, drawing attention to the potential for many interactive police threats to sex workers' health and safety.27

#### Impunity and discrimination in access to justice

Police abuse clearly conveys discrimination in accessing the criminal justice system. Fear of stigma and discrimination are powerful barriers to reporting of crimes to the police.<sup>63</sup> Sex workers who do seek justice can experience police inaction and resistance to taking reports of abuse.<sup>22,61,64</sup> Police often uphold a harmful and discriminatory notion that sex workers cannot be raped,<sup>63,78</sup> further undermining sex worker protection under laws against sexual violence. Even where sex work is legal, police can be unwilling to protect sex workers.<sup>79</sup> Fear of being implicated in criminal activity can also impede sex workers' comfort in reporting abuse to police.<sup>22,61,67</sup> On the basis of the totality of these injustices, sex workers describe a profound sense of futility and an absence of protection from the criminal justice system.<sup>46</sup>

### Forced rehabilitation and detention

Forced or mandatory rehabilitation and other detentions, often under the guise of antitrafficking, have been documented, particularly after raid and rescue operations.<sup>51,70,76</sup> Forced rehabilitation is often implemented by the state or by non-governmental organisations (NGOs) including religious groups in collaboration with government. Sex workers have faced forced confinement, forced labour, forced STI and HIV testing, and poor treatment, including unhygienic conditions (in China, Cambodia, and India).<sup>69,70,76</sup> They have been denied medication and medical services, including that for HIV,70,76 antenatal visits, and vitamin supplements during pregnancy.<sup>80</sup> In some cases, rape and other physical violence occur during forced rehabilitation.43,70 In China, suspected sex workers have been detained for up to 2 years without trial in so-called re-education through labour centres.69

#### Violence from non-state actors

Non-state actors also feature prominently in human rights violations against sex workers. Physical and sexual abuse perpetrated by clients, and those posing as clients, is common, and often occurs during condom negotiation.<sup>23–25,28,31,33,45,47,59,71,71,81</sup> Client-perpetrated physical and sexual violence, including forced anal sex,<sup>48</sup> is associated with risk behaviours for STIs and HIV,<sup>25,33,47,72</sup> and infection.<sup>25,48,49,72</sup> Abuse is fuelled partly by the recognition of sex workers' barriers to seeking justice, which enables perpetration of physical and sexual violence with impunity.<sup>61</sup>

Sex workers also suffer intimate partner violence,<sup>23,33,82</sup> yet fear of police mistreatment can be a substantial barrier to reporting.<sup>83</sup> Abusive intimate partners exploit the illegality of sex work, and might threaten to expose them to police as a tactic of control.<sup>63</sup> Sex workers also suffer abuse through vigilante raids and violence by NGOs, religious groups, and private militias.

### Unsafe working conditions and an absence of labour protection

The International Labour Organization's guidance on HIV and the workplace is inclusive of sex workers, and emphasises workplace safety.<sup>84</sup> Yet an absence of labour protections can expose sex workers to abusive and unsafe conditions, with few options for redress.<sup>85</sup> Fear of abuse from managers leaves sex workers with little control over their working conditions, including an inability to decline specific clients or sex acts, or to enforce condom use with clients. Criminalisation of third parties—ie, individuals other than sex workers and their clients, such as managers—can make it difficult to report labour abuses without losing employment.<sup>85</sup> In most places, particularly where sex work occurs in the informal economy, sex workers do not have basic labour rights such as compensation for workplace injury, health insurance, or unionisation.

### Institutional discrimination: discrimination in access to health or welfare services

Sex workers experience discrimination and denial of health services, including HIV testing and treatment.44,53,71,86 Confidentiality is not always assured,58 and many sex workers are reluctant to disclose their work,67 or face backlash when it is discovered.86 Stigma and fear of discrimination are formidable barriers to accessing of voluntary counseling and testing (VCT) and other care,<sup>23,35,50,51,52</sup> or ART treatment and adherence.<sup>44,53</sup> Sex workers are also subject to HIV-related discrimination, where seeking services, initiating ART, or otherwise being identified as positive could expose them as diseased with resultant loss of clients and thus income,52,53 and sex workers have been criminalised for being HIV positive. Sex workers who cannot present male partners have been denied STI treatment,87 as has been noted in denial of prevention of mother-to-child transmission (PMTCT) services. The presumption of sex work, or even extramarital or pre-marital sex, can be enough to reduce women's access to health care. Institutional discrimination extends beyond health sector. In some settings, sex workers have been unable to obtain basic social services, including bank accounts and microfinancing support programmes.44,63 These discriminatory practices, particularly inaccessible shelter services, increase the risk for violence and HIV risk behaviour.54,55

## Mandatory and forced HIV testing and health examinations

Sex workers are targeted for forcible and coercive HIV testing.<sup>88</sup> including that in detention centres and affiliated health clinics.<sup>66</sup> Mandatory HIV and STI screening is a common component of sex worker registration systems.<sup>89,90</sup> Yet this approach fails on public health and human rights grounds where sex workers have little control over testing conditions, and are not always assured access to ART. Violations of patient confidentiality and criminalisation of HIV-positive sex workers are also reported in regimes of mandatory testing.<sup>22,91</sup> Mandatory testing can become a way to discriminate against sex workers,<sup>92</sup> and police can also use testing as a means of exploitation and harassment. Sex workers report forced STI testing in detention and the aftermath of police raids.<sup>22,75</sup> Police can abuse the threat of

forced testing as a means of extortion and a pretext for detaining or abusing them.  $^{\rm 22}$ 

## Policy approaches to sex work: human rights profiles

Policy approaches to sex work are inclusive of codified laws and their implementation via policies and practices. Enforcement can occur through both valid means, and abusive and illegal practices. Table 2 describes the dominant policy approaches to sex work and their influence on human rights for sex workers. We do not cover all the possible intersecting laws, policies, and practices that affect sex workers but rather portray the dominant responses. Some are discussed in greater detail elsewhere.<sup>23</sup>

#### Criminalisation of sex work through punitive law

The dominant global response to sex work is criminalisation through punitive law, both criminal and administrative.96 Countries vary both in the extent of criminalisation and the specific aspects of sex work that are prohibited. Many laws directly criminalise the selling of sex. Others criminalise through prohibition of the purchase of sex or earning money from someone's sex work. Many settings also criminalise sex work indirectly, through prohibitions of aspects of sex work such as communicating for the purposes of prostitution or being found in a brothel. Some countries such as the USA, with the exception of some parts of Nevada, have fully criminalised almost all aspects of sex work, such as selling sex, buying sex, earning money from someone's sex work, and running a brothel. This approach criminalises not only sex workers, but also their clients and third parties such as managers or security.44 Sex work can also be criminalised under religious law, traditional law, or executive orders, or repressed via discriminatory targeting of other laws-eg, those pertaining to vagrancy, sodomy, drugs, or immigration.<sup>20</sup> For example in Iran, after the 1979 Islamic Revolution, sex work was punishable by execution under Shari'a principles; with the establishment of the Islamic Penal Code (1991), sex workers in Iran now face punishment by death under adultery charges.97

Some countries criminalise only some aspects of sex work—ie, partial criminalisation. In Brazil for example, brothel-keeping is criminalised but individual sex work is not. Many countries combine prohibitions—eg, criminalisation of brothel-keeping and selling of sex– such as Russia and most countries in eastern Europe and central Asia.<sup>22,56</sup>

The Swedish so-called end demand criminalisation approach prohibits buying sex and earning money from someone's sex work, and is increasingly popular on the basis of its client orientation. Yet despite the focus on clients, sex workers' health and safety can suffer.<sup>78</sup> Sex workers continue to face police harassment as a party to a crime, and fear reporting crimes.<sup>78,93</sup> Safety dynamics are similar to those noted where selling sex is criminalised,

	Full criminalisation	Partial criminalisation	Legalisation	Decriminalisation
Description	Criminal or punitive laws prohibit all of the following: selling of sex, and buying of sex or earning money from someone's sex work (ie, as a manager, sex workers working together, support staff, or a landlord renting a home to a sex worker), and might be included within broader laws on trafficking, such as those in South Korea Indirect forms of criminalisation include prohibitions on solicitation for the purposes of prostitution or being found in a brothel	Criminal or punitive laws prohibit either one or two of the following: selling of sex, or buying of sex or earning money from someone's sex work (ie, as a manager, sex workers working together, support staff, or a landlord renting a home to a sex worker) We focus on the Swedish approach of criminalisation of buying sex and earning money from someone's sex work, and the unique issues that this model raises, because of its rise in prominence	Sex work is legal under specified conditions. Legalisation is most often accompanied by mandatory registration, health examinations, testing, and occasionally STI treatment. Regulation is often discriminatory and enforced through criminal law (eg. sometimes only targeting female sex workers) Earning money from someone's sex work might be criminalised (and by extension, brothels or renting lodging to sex workers might also be criminalised). Regulations might favour sex workers working independently from indoor locations, or they could make it difficult to do so legally and favour large-scale brothels	Sex work is legal and regulated under occupational health and safety laws. Regulations specific to sex work are similar to those of other work environments, with similar health and safety risks Municipalities might issue their own regulations under by-laws
Guiding purpose	Eradication of sex work on grounds of public health, morality, or public order	Eradication of sex work on grounds of public health, morality, or public order	Regulation of sex work for public health or public order, through containment, control, or taxation of sex work	Protection of sex workers' human rights and promotion of sex workers' occupational health and safety
National examples of policy climates	South Africa, Kenya, Uganda, Zimbabwe, South Korea, Bosnia-Herzegovina, India, Russia, and the USA	Sweden and Norway	Hungary, Austria, Nevada (USA), Senegal, and Tijuana (Mexico)	New Zealand and New South Wales (Australia)
Health and human rights profile, and implications	The most severe and systematic rights violations occur within the contexts of punitive laws (full or partial criminalisation) Punitive laws, even when lawfully applied, impede sex workers' ability to protect their health and safety, and create an antagonistic relationship with law enforcement The resulting climate of impunity emboldens police, health sector, and non-state groups to abuse sex workers rights. In turn, sex workers are vulnerable to exploitation, and inhibited from seeking redress for abuses Particularly where rule of law is weak, punitive laws often give cover to widespread abuses. Where sex work is criminalised rather than protected by law, discrimination against sex workers might be institutional is concomitant impunity, institutional discrimination, and social marginalisation contribute to abuse, pose direct and indirect HIV risk, and impede access to prevention, services, care, treatment, and support	The most severe and systematic rights violations documented within the literature occur within the contexts of punitive laws (full or partial criminalisation) Notably, partial criminalisation creates harms similar to those of full criminalisation by impeding sex workers' ability to protect their health and safety, and creating an antagonistic relationship with law enforcement resulting in a climate of impunity Client criminalisation is thought to have undermined sex worker safety and health, with rushed negotiations undermining condom use, displacement of sex workers to isolated locations to evade police detection, police harassment, and fear of police reporting. <sup>78:93</sup> Discrimination can be institutionalised—eg, making receipt of medical care contingent on stopping sex work <sup>78</sup> As in other criminalised climates, the legal framework conceptualising the purchase of sex as an act of violence can undermine HIV-prevention services as it is perceived as enabling a crime. <sup>78</sup>	Rights violations are documented in legalised environments Poorly specified tolerance zones can enable arbitrary arrest <sup>24</sup> and extortion, particularly where rule of law is weak Mandatory HIV or STD testing is often a component of regulatory systems, although it is sometimes costly and does not always enable ART access Physical and sexual violence by clients and police has been documented in regulatory environments, including in specified legal settings. Regulation can create a two-tiered system leaving some sex workers unprotected by the law. <sup>34</sup> Police failure to investigate abuse has been documented Discrimination in the health sector is documented, and sex workers living with HIV can be criminalised <sup>34</sup> The scarcity of legal protection against discrimination or abuse, and the costs and requirements of registration, often make legalisation an unappealing option for sex workers. Sex workers evade regulation, which raises questions about the utility of this approach in meeting public health and rights objectives	Decriminalisation enhances rights, as shown by decreased violations and impunity in areas where sex work has undergone decriminalisation, such as New Zealand. Here, most sex workers credit decriminalisation with greater protection from violence and increased power to negotiate safer sex. Access to police protection has increased, although instances of violence against sex workers persist, and many sex workers are still reluctant to report In New Zealand, only brothels that employ more than four sex workers require licenses, which prompted an increase in sex workers working independently or in small groups, rather than for management In New South Wales, Australia, sex workers in decriminalised settings had greater access to safe sex skills at sexual health clinics, which suggests greater access to health services in such settings <sup>4</sup>
Legal approach to trafficking or coerced sex work	Criminalises trafficking, coerced sex work, and sexual exploitation of minors	Criminalises trafficking, coerced sex work and sexual exploitation of minors	Criminalises trafficking, coerced sex work, and sexual exploitation of minors	Criminalises trafficking, coerced sex work and sexual exploitation of minors

Table 2: Health and human rights profiles across policy climates

in that fears of arrest can rush negotiations with clients, and sex workers can be displaced into isolated and dangerous areas to evade client detection by police. In addition to adoption of legal sanctions against buying sex, nations such as South Africa, South Korea, and Lithuania have also maintained the criminalisation of selling sex, and South Korea has increased raids against sex workers.<sup>98</sup> Human rights abuses are most profoundly felt under regimes of criminalisation, with both state and non-state actors perpetrating physical and sexual violence, harassment, and discriminatory practices.<sup>22,25,26,47,48,59,63,68,87</sup> Sex workers who also use drugs often face escalating or exacerbated sentencing for one or both offenses. Criminalisation enables and institutionalises discrimination against sex workers, undermines their access to justice, and gives cover and license to police and non-state actors to abuse their rights. It undermines sex workers' ability to work safely and protect their health. Even when lawfully implemented, criminalisation can impede client screening and condom negotiation, prevent sex workers from working together or in known locations with safety features, pose an obstacle to hiring security personnel, and make it more difficult to gather evidence against those who coerce or exploit sex workers.<sup>22</sup> Criminalisation, including regimes that do not criminalise selling sex directly, can prohibit state-support for sexual risk reduction programmes, condom distribution, and violence prevention with active sex workers.<sup>78</sup>

#### Legalisation of sex work

Generally, where sex work is legalised, it is allowed under specified conditions and otherwise punishable by law. It is predicated on sex work regulation, often for infectious disease control or sex work containment, control, and taxation. Where sex work is legalised, as in Switzerland, Turkey, Hungary, and Tijuana in Mexico, it is often regulated through mandatory registration and mandatory health examinations and testing, and criminalised if not done within specific areas.74,82,90 Regulation is often discriminatory in policy or practice, and many sex workers attempt to evade it. Sex workers often forgo mandatory registration, yet operating outside the system limits their access to necessary HIV and STI services, as in Tijuana, Mexico.90 This resulting two-tier system draws attention to unintended public health consequences of legalisation. Registered and unregistered sex workers also differ substantially in their earnings, work locations, and drug-use patterns,90 which suggests underlying differences in HIV risk. Legalisation does not assure rights-based law enforcement practices. In Hungary, where sex work is legal within tolerance zones, reluctance to clearly designate and enforce those tolerance zones actually enabled police abuse of sex workers, including arbitrary arrest.<sup>74</sup> Counter to goals of sex worker safety, legalisation also does not eliminate physical violence against sex workers, as shown in Switzerland.99 Similar evidence from Turkey is even more egregious in view of the police presence in brothels to ensure safety.82

#### Decriminalisation of sex work

New Zealand and New South Wales in Australia are the only jurisdictions that operate under full decriminalisation—ie, where sex work is not penalised through punitive laws, and regulation is premised on worker health and safety, and comparable to that for similar forms of labour. Although New South Wales retains minor offenses—eg, prohibition of street solicitation in proximity to some buildings such as churches or schools—they are rarely used, thus the climate in practice remains one of decriminalisation. In New Zealand, the Prostitution Reform Act of 2003 decriminalised sex work through national law, and redirected funds from police enforcement to provide health and social services for sex workers.<sup>100</sup> The reform is thought to have reduced violence to sex workers, and increased sex worker comfort in reporting abuse to police, although some safety issues persist.<sup>100</sup> Decriminalisation also improved police attitudes towards sex workers, and prompted them to notify sex workers of potential attackers.<sup>100</sup> Police liaisons designated to work with sex workers on abuse issues also improved safety.

## Gaps in the rights-based response to HIV for sex workers

There are substantial gaps in implementation of the rights-based global HIV response recommended by UNAIDS.5 Abuses of human rights merit a swift response and prevention on human rights grounds alone. Moreover, they threaten success in responding to the HIV epidemic. International guidance asserts that criminalisation of sex work should not impede HIV prevention.<sup>5,9</sup> Yet in practice, police abuse and punishment undermine sex workers' access to and use of HIV prevention, testing, and treatment, and heighten the risk for physical and sexual violence. Many of the human rights violations identified represent gross misinterpretations of policy. Even where sex work is illegal, abusive policing practices including physical and sexual violence are unlawful, yet pervasive. Sex workers who experience sexual violence face cascading human rights violations when their access to justice is stymied by police tolerance for abuse, and the pervasive notion that sex workers cannot be raped. Conflation of sex work with sex trafficking undermines the rights of both groups (panel 2).

## Optimisation of HIV prevention and treatment through enhancement of human rights

Sex workers' safe and equal access to HIV testing and treatment are challenged by discrimination, denial of services, and humiliation and abuse; where such services are mandated, they are too frequent and invasive, and not supported by public health evidence. Policies and practices alike should enable sex workers to exercise their rights to non-discrimination in accessing testing and the life-saving treatment that now exists. Treatment is particularly crucial in settings where large populations of untreated individuals exist and health access is not assured. Investment in policies and programmes, including community engagement strategies which empower sex workers to enjoy their rights, contributes to improvement of HIV prevention outcomes,111 and probably intervention outcomes. Reform of legal frameworks to promote human rights for sex workers might also generate improvements in HIV outcomes. The psychosocial effect of human rights violations could also undermine treatment success. Although no quantitative estimates exist specific to sex workers, abuse and other stressful events compromise ART uptake, adherence,

#### Panel 2: Trafficking and sex work: the need for rights to address the wrongs

Trafficking is a human rights abuse that is distinct from sex work.<sup>5</sup> Yet historically, the rights of trafficked individuals and sex workers have been pitted against one another, ultimately failing both. A primary issue has been the conflation of trafficking with sex work, or the idea that sex work and trafficking are one in the same. This conflation defies both international guidance and law that distinguishes these experiences. Transnational aid policy over the past decade fuelled this conflation and hampered meaningful, reasonable policy. The far-reaching 2003 US President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR) included a policy known as the antiprostitution loyalty oath (APLO), which required beneficiaries to explicitly oppose prostitution, its legalisation, and sex trafficking, in effect conflating the two. The APLO, coupled with the US Trafficking In Persons (TIP) Index which grades countries' antitrafficking efforts, prompted conflationary laws, policies, and practices abroad with substantialharm to sex workers. Guatemala, South Korea, and Cambodia increased sex work criminalisation legislation after low-tier placement on the US TIP Index. Zambia launched a mass incarceration of young women suspected or considered at risk of selling sex. Cambodia's large-scale antitrafficking police raids targeted sex workers without assessing trafficking status, and resulted in the arrest, detention, and widespread abuse of sex workers.<sup>70</sup> These interventions, predicated on the conflation of trafficking with sex work, enable severe human rights violations against sex workers and fail to assist individuals in trafficking situations by diverting resources.

Epidemiological research supports the distinction of trafficking and sex work. In broader samples of sex workers in India, Thailand, the US-Mexico border, and Nicaragua, an estimated  $1.6-43\%^{101-109}$  report trafficking into the sex industry via force or coercion. Such occurrences are associated with sexual risk,  $^{104-106,108}$  and further physical and sexual abuse. $^{104,106,108}$ Limitations include inconsistencies in trafficking definitions across studies and in relation to national and international law, particularly with regard to minors. The assessment of coercion and trafficking of those already involved in sex work is a challenge. Nonetheless, this research shows the distinction of sex work and trafficking, in turn, conflation is inconsistent with the best available evidence.

The rights of sex workers and the elimination of trafficking need not be oppositional. Rather, they can and should be aligned. Sex workers are well positioned to identify those in trafficking situations. Where sex workers are free to access police without fear of arrest or interference, they will be able to share information about potential trafficking scenarios. By contrast, criminalisation of sex work can hamper trafficking interventions, and foster fear of police exploitation among both sex workers and trafficked people alike. Notably, sex workers are at risk of trafficking, and can be targeted for trafficking on the basis of a perceived absence of police protection where sex work is criminalised.<sup>74</sup> Research from Calcutta, India, draws attention to the promise of approaches that align sex worker rights with antitrafficking efforts. A sex worker-led programme successfully implemented a screening protocol that identified trafficked individuals and minors, and referred them for care and support.<sup>110</sup> This example provides guidance for interventions that uphold the distinction of trafficking and sex work rather than their conflation.

In 2013, the APLO was deemed unconstitutional by the US Supreme Court. Although other policies of conflation persist, this ruling should pave the way for a new era of policy and practice that upholds the rights of both sex workers and trafficked people. Its implementation remains to be seen, including its effect on practices at non-American, non-governmental organisations (NGOs). The Global Commission on HIV/AIDS and the Law recommends a rights-based approach that simultaneously respects and actively supports those voluntarily in sex work, and identifies, supports, and protects those forced or defrauded into sex work against their will.<sup>11</sup> Thus a rights-based approach to sex work does not undermine the rights of trafficked people, nor the fight to diminish trafficking, but rather strengthens it.<sup>9,11,18,20</sup>

and viral response.<sup>112,113</sup> Human rights violations could similarly undermine the success of other HIV status dependent interventions, such as pre-exposure oral or topical chemoprophylaxis. Three trials have shown efficacy for men, and two for women,<sup>114-116</sup> and evidence from injection drug-users affirms adherence and efficacy for women,<sup>117</sup> despite women's low adherence to treatment in previous trials.

Without addressing human rights violations among sex workers, the mere provision of HIV prevention and treatment services will be an insufficient and misguided response. Optimisation of the effect and the epidemic impact of evidence-based HIV interventions requires assuring sex workers of their human rights. This can be achieved through reforms to policy and practice to assure safe working conditions, access to police protection instead of abusive and discriminatory treatment, and equality and non-discrimination in accessing health services.

### The human rights framework for change

The health and human rights of sex workers should be urgently addressed, to achieve human rights goals and public health objectives. Two mutually reinforcing strategies can harness the human rights framework for change: policy reform, and changes to practice through sex worker empowerment and partnerships for change.

#### Policy reform

Human rights violations against sex workers occur across all policy regimes, particularly where there is poor rule of law. They are most egregious in climates of criminalisation. The UN High Commissioner on Human



Figure 1: Sex workers in India rally for their rights

Rights and UNAIDS recommended decriminalisation to uphold sex workers' human rights and health,<sup>9</sup> as have the UN Special Rapporteur on Health and Human Rights,<sup>20</sup> the UNAIDS Guidance Note on HIV and Sex Work,<sup>5</sup> the Global Commission on HIV and the Law,<sup>11</sup> and the UNDP.<sup>10</sup> Sex workers, and national and international advocates,<sup>13,15,118,119</sup> also call for decriminalisation premised on the importance of sex workers' health and safety as a means to promote health and human rights. The Supreme Court of Canada recently reversed key provisions of the law governing sex work to improve sex workers' rights to life, liberty, and security.

#### Aligning practice with human rights promotion

Policy reform through decriminalisation will be insufficient to ensure human rights for sex workers where they are ostracised, or do not have protection or dignity on the basis of other social vulnerabilities. Mistreatment of sex workers often results from not only sex work-related marginalisation, but also a host of additional social vulnerabilities, such as poverty, ethnic origin, migrant status, gender, gender identity, sexual orientation, and substance use.<sup>22,23,44,57,59,63</sup> Abuse is often described as moral punishment, and therefore social transformation is required to ensure equitable treatment and change the widespread tolerance of abuse of sex workers.

Sex workers themselves are a powerful force in health and human rights promotion, even where sex work is criminalised. Community empowerment, grounded in sex worker insight and leadership, entails sex workers organising, sharing experiences in a safe space, and prioritising their own needs for human rights and health.<sup>120</sup> Empowerment-based HIV prevention shows the effect and cost-effectiveness of sexual risk reduction and HIV prevention for sex workers.<sup>4,120</sup> Yet the effect of sex worker empowerment extends far beyond these endpoints. It is central in reforming harmful practices, and shaping the broader social structure in which sex workers live and work. In addition to policy reform, gains

achieved through community empowerment include rights promotion across health, social, and criminal justice sectors, including enabling sex workers to gain access to bank accounts, microfinance programmes, and health insurance, in addition to reductions in violence, and meaningful challenges to the social exclusion of sex workers and threats to their dignity (figure 1, figure 2).56,63,70,72 Strategies span strategic litigation; civil disobedience; public education; training of police, judges, and health workers; and formal partnership with government bodies.44,56,94 Sex worker organising fosters resilience for sex workers, and transforms the social climate to one that recognises, rather than marginalises, this group.63 Community empowerment is threatened by criminalisation and abusive practices that prevent sex workers from gathering and organising safely. At a minimum, governments should allow sex work organisations to exist and thrive without interference. They should engage with sex worker organisations to develop, implement, and assess policy.

#### Dismantling the climate of impunity

The advancement of human rights for sex workers requires a reform of the culture of impunity. Both abuse by state actors, and systemic absence of response to sex workers' reports of violence foster impunity that perpetuates violence, and conveys an acceptability of violence towards sex workers. Failure to hold perpetrators accountable is a policy of tolerance for abuse.<sup>22</sup> Even in criminalised regimes, sex worker partnerships with legal and criminal justice sectors can have a substantial effect on impunity. In Poland<sup>22</sup> and Andhra Pradesh, India,<sup>121</sup> sex workers have led changes in partnership with police through training on sex worker rights, and establishing procedures for safe reporting of abuse. These partnerships exemplify meaningful steps towards dismantling impunity. Training for police and judges, and court accompaniment for sex workers charged with crimes can also provide access to justice for sex workers.<sup>122</sup> In South Africa, sex workers can receive paralegal training on due process and sex worker rights, to ensure sex workers' rights are upheld throughout the legal process.<sup>123</sup> These examples again show the value of investing in sex worker organising and partnership with legal and criminal justice sectors to support health and human rights.

#### Improvement of the evidence base

Although recent advances are heartening, the epidemiological evidence base documenting human rights violations against sex workers, and the related effects on HIV implications, is weak. Small sample sizes limit the precision of estimates, and inconsistencies in definitions of human rights violations limit cross-setting comparisons. Most studies reviewed were cross-sectional, and temporality and causality were unclear. Perpetrators of physical and sexual violence are not always specified,

which masks the primary perpetrators of human rights abuses and provides little direction for intervention targets. The findings and limitations identified emphasise the need for rigorous and broadly general research across settings, to clarify the burden, determinants, and effect on HIV implications of human rights violations against sex workers. The global surveillance with sex workers as a key HIV risk population is an opportunity for human rights assessment. Community-based and biomedical HIV intervention assessments should integrate human rights outcomes and consider rights-related barriers to success. Sex workers should have meaningful roles in such efforts. Research with transgender and male sex workers is scarce. The effect of human rights violations on sex workers' treatment-related outcomes, including access, adherence, and viral suppression, is unclear. The extent of human rights violations identified raises the issue of ethical obligations in research related to sex work. Internationally agreed-upon ethical guidelines for research with sex workers are absent. Present findings recommend the provision of violence-support and sex worker-support resources to sex worker participants in any type of research.

### **Conclusions and future directions**

Fundamental, non-derogable rights, those that no government has the power to suspend under ICCPR, include the right to freedom from torture, cruel, inhuman, and degrading treatments or punishments; and the right to recognition before the law. These rights are not lost because one is a sex worker or is alleged to be selling sex, yet they have been violated in many countries, by governments, legal systems, and police practices. Impunity for sexual violence and other human rights violations, and the failure to investigate and prosecute these violations, is a state failure. If the police themselves not only fail to investigate human rights violations, but actually commit them through physical and sexual violence and degrading treatment, a further state failure has also occurred. In all such cases, the perpetrators and governments should be held accountable.

Evidence-based, rights-based policy reform should be synergised with sex worker input to respond to, protect, and promote their rights. Sustained human rights surveillance is essential. The Global Fund's Technical Review Panel's recent request for a human rights analysis as part of the proposal process is a concrete advancement. Human rights organisations and bodies have a duty to move beyond debates about the morality of sex work to work directly with sex workers to document, denounce, and redress the violations that they experience. At a state level, governments must address the fact that many of their laws and practices as implemented contradict not only human rights and health goals, but also human rights covenants and treaties to which they are signatories.

The effect of public health investments in evidence-based HIV prevention, care, and treatment is



Figure 2: Sex workers in South Africa raise their voices for International Day for Sex Worker Rights

severely constrained where sex workers' human rights are violated. International funders such as the Global Fund, PEPFAR, UK Department for International Development (DFID), the European Union, and others should partner with and fund sex workers' organisations, to ensure that rights and health are at the core of their investments in HIV prevention and care programmes. Sex worker organising generates some of the most crucial and effective work on health and human rights, yet is severely underfunded. Less than 1% of funding on HIV prevention is spent on HIV and sex work, and even less is directed towards sex workers' organisations.5 Denial of basic rights on the basis of status, or assumed status, as a sex worker is inconsistent with the principles of human rights. Moreover, protection of the human rights of sex workers is not merely good public health practice or effective governance, it is a state obligation under international human rights law. The extent, severity, and effect of human rights violations against sex workers identified through this review, and by the UN Special Rapporteurs and the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights,<sup>9,19,20</sup> should provide the mandate and courage necessary for meaningful reform.

#### Contributors

All authors participated in the conceptualisation, development, and writing of this Review. MRD, ALC, and CB led the conceptualisation, the design of the review and tables, and the overall write up. MRD led the literature review. SKHC led the review of human rights infringements. ALC, SKHC, SGS, MSS, KB, and MD provided in-person and digital consultations to identify relevant documents, including those specific to their respective regions. ALC, SKHC, SGS, MSS, KB, and MD provided input on policy influences and community-led efforts, and feedback on all aspects of manuscript development. All authors provided input on framing, language, and sociopolitical context of the findings and their implications.

#### Declaration of interests

We declare no competing interests.

#### Acknowledgments

This Review and The *Lancet* Series on HIV and sex work were supported by grants to the Center for Public Health and Human Rights at Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health from The Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, The UN Population Fund, and the Johns Hopkins University Center for AIDS Research, a programme funded by the National Institute of Health (1P30AI094189) supported by the following NIH co-funding and participating institutes and centres: National Institutes of Allergy and Infectious Diseases (NIAID), National Cancer Institute (NCI), National Institute for Child Health and Development (NICHD), National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute (NHLBI), National Institute for Drug Abuse (NIDA), National Institute of Mental Health (NIMH), National Institute on Aging (NIA), Fogarty International Center (FIC), and Office of AIDS Research (OAR). The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the NIH. We thank Swathi Manchikanti and Jennifer Parsons for their assistance in the literature review and abstraction, and Claire Twose for advising on our literature search strategy.

#### References

- 1 Baral S, Beyrer C, Muessig K, et al. Burden of HIV among female sex workers in low-income and middle-income countries: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet Infect Dis* 2012; **12**: 538–49.
- 2 Baral SD, friedman MR, Geibel S, et al. Male sex workers: practices, contexts, and vulnerabilities for HIV acquisition and transmission. *Lancet* 2014; published online July 22. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ S0140-6736(14)60801-1.
- 3 Poteat T, Wirtz AL, Radix A, et al. HIV risk and preventative interventions in transgender women sex workers. *Lancet* 2014; published online July 22. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(14)60833-3.
- 4 Kerrigan D, Wirtz AL, Baral SD, et al. The global epidemics of HIV among sex workers. Washington, DC: World Bank. 2012.
- 5 UNAIDS. UNAIDS guidance note on HIV and sex work. Geneva: UNAIDS, 2012.
- 6 Beyrer C. Human rights and the health of populations. In: Beyrer C, Pizer HF, eds. Public Health and Human Rights. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2007.
- 7 Mann JM, Gostin L, Gruskin S, Brennan T, Lazzarini Z, Fineberg HV. Health and human rights. *Health Hum Rights* 1994; 1: 6–23.
- 8 CEDAW Committee. General Recommendation 19, Violence against women (Eleventh session, 1992). UN Doc. A/47/38 at 1 Geneva, 1993.
- 9 Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS. International guidelines on HIV/AIDS and Human Rights. Geneva: OHCHR, 2006.
- 10 Godwin J. Sex work and the law in Asia and the Pacific: laws, HIV and human rights in the context of sex work. Bangkok: UNDP Asia-Pacific Regional Centre and UNFPA Asia Pacific Regional Office, in partnership with UNAIDS, Asia Pacific Network of Sex Workers. 2012.
- 11 Global Commission on HIV and the Law. Risks, rights & health. New York, NY: UNDP, HIV/AIDS Group. 2012.
- 12 WHO. Prevention and treatment of HIV and other STIs for sex workers in low and middle income countries: recommendations for a public health approach. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2012.
- 13 International Committee of the Rights of Sex Workers in Europe (ICRSE). The declaration of the rights of sex workers in Europe. European Conference on Sex Work, Human Rights, Labour and Migration 2005; Brussels, Belgium. http://www.walnet.org/csis/ groups/icrse/brussels-2005/SWRights-Declaration.pdf (accessed June 18, 2014).
- 14 Sorfleet A. Recommendations of the European Conference on Sex Work, Human Rights, Labour and Migration. 2005; Brussels, Belgium. http://www.walnet.org/csis/groups/icrse/brussels-2005/ SWRights-Recommend.pdf (accessed June 18, 2014).
- 15 International Committee on the Rights of Sex Workers in Europe. Sex workers in Europe manifesto. European Conference on Sex Work, Human Rights, Labour and Migration; 2005; Brussels, Belgium. http://www.walnet.org/csis/groups/icrse/brussels-2005/ SWRights-Manifesto.pdf (accessed June 18, 2014).
- 16 Sex workers' rights. Research for sex work issue 10. 2008. http:// www.nswp.org/sites/nswp.org/files/research-for-sex-work-10english-espanol.pdf (accessed June 18, 2014).
- 17 Kenya FIDA. Documenting human rights violations of sex workers in Kenya. Nairobi: Open Society Foundations, 2008. http://www. opensocietyfoundations.org/sites/default/files/fida\_20081201.pdf (accessed June 18, 2014).

- 18 Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women. Concluding observations on the combined seventh and eighth periodic reports of Hungary adopted by the Committee at its fifty fourth session. Geneva: United Nations, 2013. CEDAW/C/HUN/CO/7-8
- 19 United Nations General Assembly. Report of the Special Rapporteur on the question of torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment A56/156. Geneva: United Nations, 2001.
- 20 United Nations General Assembly. Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health. A/HRC/14/20. Geneva: United Nations, 2010.
- 21 Potterat JJ, Brewer DD, Muth SQ, et al. Mortality in a long-term open cohort of prostitute women. Am J Epidemiol 2004; 159: 778–85.
- 22 Crago AL. Arrest the violence: human rights abuses against sex workers in central and eastern Europe and central Asia. Sex Workers' Rights Advocacy Network, 2009. http://www. opensocietyfoundations.org/sites/default/files/arrestviolence-20091217.pdf (accessed June 18, 2014).
- 23 Mayhew S, Collumbien M, Qureshi A, et al. Protecting the unprotected: mixed-method research on drug use, sex work and rights in Pakistan's fight against HIV/AIDS. Sex Transm Infect 2009; 85 (suppl 2): ii31–36.
- 24 Hawkes S, Collumbien M, Platt L, et al. HIV and other sexually transmitted infections among men, transgenders and women selling sex in two cities in Pakistan: a cross-sectional prevalence survey. *Sex Transm Infect* 2009; 85 (suppl 2): ii8–16.
- 25 Decker MR, Wirtz AL, Baral SD, et al. Injection drug use, sexual risk, violence and STI/HIV among Moscow female sex workers. *Sex Transm Infect* 2012; 88: 278–83.
- 26 Erausquin JT, Reed E, Blankenship KM. Police-related experiences and HIV risk among female sex workers in Andhra Pradesh, India. J Infect Dis 2011; 204 (suppl 5): S1223–28.
- 27 Beletsky L, Lozada R, Gaines T, et al. Syringe confiscation as an HIV risk factor: the public health implications of arbitrary policing in Tijuana and Ciudad Juarez, Mexico. J Urban Health 2013; 90: 284–98.
- 28 Goldenberg SM, Rangel G, Vera A, et al. Exploring the impact of underage sex work among female sex workers in two Mexico-US border cities. *AIDS Behav* 2012; 16: 969–81.
- 29 Richter M, Chersich MF, Vearey J, Sartorius B, Temmerman M, Luchters S. Migration status, work conditions and health utilization of female sex workers in three South African cities. J Immigr Minor Health 2014; 16: 7–17.
- 30 Chen NE, Strathdee SA, Uribe-Salas FJ, et al. Correlates of STI symptoms among female sex workers with truck driver clients in two Mexican border towns. *BMC Public Health* 2012; 12: 1000.
- 31 Yi H, Zheng T, Wan Y, Mantell JE, Park M, Csete J. Occupational safety and HIV risk among female sex workers in China: a mixedmethods analysis of sex-work harms and mommies. *Glob Public Health* 2012; 7: 840–55.
- 32 Pando MA, Coloccini RS, Reynaga E, et al. Violence as a barrier for HIV prevention among female sex workers in Argentina. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e54147.
- 3 Deering KN, Bhattacharjee P, Mohan HL, et al. Violence and HIV risk among female sex workers in southern India. *Sex Transm Dis* 2013; **40**: 168–74.
- 34 Shahmanesh M, Wayal S, Copas A, Patel V, Mabey D, Cowan F. A study comparing sexually transmitted infections and HIV among ex-red-light district and non-red-light district sex workers after the demolition of Baina red-light district. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 2009; 52: 253–57.
- 35 Jie W, Xiaolan Z, Ciyong L, et al. A qualitative exploration of barriers to condom use among female sex workers in China. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e46786.
- 36 Shannon K, Strathdee SA, Shoveller J, Rusch M, Kerr T, Tyndall MW. Structural and environmental barriers to condom use negotiation with clients among female sex workers: implications for HIVprevention strategies and policy. Am J Public Health 2009; 99: 659–65.
- 37 Zhang C, Li X, Hong Y, Zhou Y, Liu W, Stanton B. Unprotected sex with their clients among low-paying female sex workers in southwest China. AIDS Care 2013; 25: 503–06.
- 38 Braunstein SL, Ingabire CM, Geubbels E, et al. High burden of prevalent and recently acquired HIV among female sex workers and female HIV voluntary testing center clients in Kigali, Rwanda. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e24321.

- 39 OSF Sexual Health and Rights Project. Criminalizing condoms. New York: Open Society Foundations, 2012.
- 40 Human Rights Watch. Sex workers at risk: condoms as evidence of prostitution in four US cities. Human Rights Watch; 2012. http:// www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/us0712ForUpload\_1.pdf
- 41 Strathdee SA, Lozada R, Martinez G, et al. Social and structural factors associated with HIV infection among female sex workers who inject drugs in the Mexico-US border region. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e19048.
- 42 Ghimire L, Smith WC, van Teijlingen ER, Dahal R, Luitel NP. Reasons for non- use of condoms and self- efficacy among female sex workers: a qualitative study in Nepal. *BMC Womens Health* 2011; 11: 42.
- 43 Maher L, Mooney-Somers J, Phlong P, et al, and the Young Women's Health Study Collaborative. Selling sex in unsafe spaces: sex work risk environments in Phnom Penh, Cambodia. *Harm Reduct J* 2011; 8: 30.
- 44 Arnott J, Crago AL. Rights not rescue: a report on female, male, and trans sex workers' human rights in Botswana, Namibia, and South Africa. Open Society Initiative for southern Africa sexual health and rights project; 2009. http://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/sites/ default/files/rightsnotrescue\_20090706.pdf (accessed June 18, 2014).
- 45 Nemoto T, Bödeker B, Iwamoto M. Social support, exposure to violence and transphobia, and correlates of depression among maleto-female transgender women with a history of sex work. *Am J Public Health* 2011; 101: 1980–88.
- 46 Jamel J. An investigation of the incidence of client-perpetrated sexual violence against male sex workers. *Int J Sex Health* 2011; 23: 63–78.
- 47 Surratt HL, Kurtz SP, Chen M, Mooss A. HIV risk among female sex workers in Miami: the impact of violent victimization and untreated mental illness. *AIDS Care* 2012; 24: 553–61.
- 48 Decker MR, Wirtz AL, Moguilnyi V, et al. Female sex workers in three cities in Russia: HIV prevalence, risk factors and experience with targeted HIV prevention. *AIDS Behav* 2014; 18: 562–72.
- 49 Ulibarri MD, Strathdee SA, Ulloa EC, et al. Injection drug use as a mediator between client-perpetrated abuse and HIV status among female sex workers in two Mexico-US border cities. *AIDS Behav* 2011; **15**: 179–85.
- 50 Lazarus L, Deering KN, Nabess R, Gibson K, Tyndall MW, Shannon K. Occupational stigma as a primary barrier to health care for streetbased sex workers in Canada. *Cult Health Sex* 2012; 14: 139–50.
- 51 Reza-Paul S, Lorway R, O'Brien N, et al. Sex worker-led structural interventions in India: a case study on addressing violence in HIV prevention through the Ashodaya Samithi collective in Mysore. *Indian J Med Res* 2012; **135**: 98–106.
- 52 Beattie TS, Bhattacharjee P, Suresh M, Isac S, Ramesh BM, Moses S. Personal, interpersonal and structural challenges to accessing HIV testing, treatment and care services among female sex workers, men who have sex with men and transgenders in Karnataka state, South India. *J Epidemiol Community Health* 2012; 66 (suppl 2): ii42–48.
- 53 Chakrapani V, Newman PA, Shunmugam M, Kurian AK, Dubrow R. Barriers to free antiretroviral treatment access for female sex workers in Chennai, India. *AIDS Patient Care STDS* 2009; 23: 973–80.
- 54 Lazarus L, Chettiar J, Deering K, Nabess R, Shannon K. Risky health environments: women sex workers' struggles to find safe, secure and non-exploitative housing in Canada's poorest postal code. Soc Sci Med 2011; 22: 1600–1607.
- 55 Kurtz SP, Surratt HL, Kiley MC, Inciardi JA. Barriers to health and social services for street-based sex workers. J Health Care Poor Underserved 2005; 16: 345–61.
- 56 Crago AL. Our lives matter: sex workers unite for health and rights. New York, NY: Sexual Health and Rights Project, 2008. http://www. opensocietyfoundations.org/sites/default/files/Our%2520Lives%25 20Matter%2520%2520Sex%2520Workers%2520Unite%2520for%25 20Health%2520and%2520Rights.pdf (accessed June 25, 2014).
- 57 Rhodes T, Simic M, Baros S, Platt L, Zikic B. Police violence and sexual risk among female and transvestite sex workers in Serbia: qualitative study. *BMJ* 2008; 337: a811.
- 58 Infante C, Sosa-Rubi SG, Cuadra SM. Sex work in Mexico: vulnerability of male, travesti, transgender and transsexual sex workers. *Cult Health Sex* 2009; 11: 125–37.
- 59 Simić M, Rhodes T. Violence, dignity and HIV vulnerability: street sex work in Serbia. Social Health Illn 2009; 31: 1–16.

- 60 Wilson E, Pant SB, Comfort M, Ekstrand M. Stigma and HIV risk among Metis in Nepal. *Cult Health Sex* 2011; **13**: 253–66.
- 61 Renzaho AMN, Pallotta-Chiarolli M. Commercial sex work, survival sex, sexual violence and HIV/AIDS prevention in Arumeru district, Arusha region of Tanzania. Open Trop Med J 2009; 2: 27–38.
- 62 Overs C. Caught between the tiger and the crocodile: the campaign to suppress human trafficking and sexual exploitation in Cambodia. 2008. http://www.aids2031.org/pdfs/caught%20between%20 the%20tiger%20and%20the%20crocodile.pdf (accessed June 18, 2014).
- 63 Scorgie F, Vasey K, Harper E, et al. Human rights abuses and collective resilience among sex workers in four African countries: a qualitative study. *Global Health* 2013; 9: 1–13.
- 64 Oppal WT. Forsaken: the report of the Missing Women Commission of Inquiry. Vancouver: Missing Women Commission of Inquiry; 2012.
- 65 Lowman J. Deadly inertia: a history of constitutional challenges to Canada's criminal code sections on prostitution. *Beijing Law Review*. 2011; 2: 33–54.
- 66 Human Rights Watch. Swept away: abuses against sex workers in China. Human Rights Watch. 2013. http://www.hrw.org/sites/ default/files/reports/china0513\_ForUpload\_0.pdf (accessed June 18, 2014).
- 67 Wong WC, Holroyd E, Bingham A. Stigma and sex work from the perspective of female sex workers in Hong Kong. Sociol Health Illn 2011; 33: 50–65.
- 68 Crago AL. Bitches killing the nation: analyzing the violent statesponsored repression of sex workers in Zambia, 2004–2008. *Signs* 2014; 39: 365–81.
- 69 Asia Catalyst. Custody and education: arbitrary detention for female sex workers in China. Asia Catalyst; 2013. http://asiacatalyst.org/ blog/AsiaCatalyst\_CustodyEducation2013-12-EN.pdf (accessed June 23, 2014).
- 70 Human Rights Watch. Off the streets: arbitrary detention and other abuses against sex workers in Cambodia. Human Rights Watch. 2010. http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/ cambodia0710webwcover\_2.pdf (accessed June 25, 2014).
- 71 Okanlawon K, Adebowale AS, Titilayo A. Sexual hazards, life experiences and social circumstances among male sex workers in Nigeria. *Cult Health Sex* 2013; **15** (suppl): 22–33.
- 72 Beattie TS, Bhattacharjee P, Ramesh BM, et al. Violence against female sex workers in Karnataka state, south India: impact on health, and reductions in violence following an intervention program. *BMC Public Health* 2010; **10**: 476.
- <sup>73</sup> Okal J, Chersich MF, Tsui S, Sutherland E, Temmerman M, Luchters S. Sexual and physical violence against female sex workers in Kenya: a qualitative enquiry. *AIDS Care* 2011; 23: 612–18.
- 74 SZEXE Association of Hungarian Sex Workers. Report on violence and discrimination against female sex workers by state and nonstate actors in Hungary. UN Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, 2013.
- 75 Dimitrov S. SWAN. Macedonia Alert: police raids, detentions and involuntary STI-tests. SWAN News 2008; 21. http://swannet.org/en/ node/1219 (accessed June 18, 2014).
- 76 Magar V. Rescue and rehabilitation: a critical analysis of sex workers' antitrafficking response in India. Signs 2012; 37: 619–44.
- 77 Wilson E, Pant S. Stigma and HIV risk behaviors of transgender women in Nepal: implications for HIV prevention. *Retrovirology* 2010; 7 (suppl 1): 122.
- 78 Levy J. Impacts of the Swedish criminalization of the purchase of sex on sex workers. British Society of Criminology Annual Conference; July 4, 2011; Northumbria University, 2011.
- 79 Collins SP, Goldenberg SM, Burke NJ, Bojorquez-Chapela I, Silverman JG, Strathdee SA. Situating HIV risk in the lives of formerly trafficked female sex workers on the Mexico-US border. AIDS Care 2013; 25: 459–65.
- 80 Empower Foundation. Hit and run: the impact of anti-trafficking policy and practice on sex worker's human rights in Thailand. Bangkok: Empower Foundation, 2012.
- 81 Makyao N, Kangolle A, Gilly A, et al. High HIV prevalence within a generalised epidemic; condom use, violence, and sexually transmitted infections among female sex workers in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. Sex Transmit Infect 2011; 87 (suppl 1): A40–41.

- 82 Ünlü H, Bedük T, Öztuna D. Evaluation of nature and impact of violence exposure among registered female sexworkers. *Turkiye Klinikleri J Med Sci* 2011; 31: 1167–78.
- 83 Dyna C, Sichan K, Cockroft M. Its normal for a husband to beat his wife sex workers and domestic violence in Cambodia. *Res Sex Work* 2010; 12: 27–28.
- 84 International Labour Organization. Recommendation 200: recommendation concerning HIV and AIDS and the world of work. Geneva: ILO. 2010.
- 85 Bruckert C, Law T. Beyond pimps, procurers and parasites: mapping third parties in the incall-outcall sex industry. Ottawa: rethinking management in the sex industry research project, 2013.
- 86 Mtetwa S, Busza J, Chidiya S, Mungofa S, Cowan F. You are wasting our drugs: health service barriers to HIV treatment for sex workers in Zimbabwe. *BMC Public Health* 2013; 13: 698.
- 87 Scorgie F, Nakato D, Harper E, et al. 'We are despised in the hospitals': sex workers' experiences of accessing health care in four African countries. *Cult Health Sex* 2013; 15: 450–65.
- 88 Ghahfarokhi S, Forouzan A, Roshanfekr P, et al. HIV/AIDS related knowledge and attitude among female sex workers in Tehran/Iran. *Retrovirology* 2010; 7 (suppl 1): 130.
- 89 Jeffreys E, Fawkes J, Stardust Z. Mandatory testing for HIV and sexually transmissible infections among sex workers in Australia: a barrier to HIV and STI prevention. *World J AIDS* 2012; 2: 203–11.
- 90 Sirotin N, Strathdee SA, Lozada R, et al. A comparison of registered and unregistered female sex workers in Tijuana, Mexico. *Public Health Rep* 2010; **125** (suppl 4): 101–09.
- 91 Sarafis P, Igoumenidis M, Tsounis A. Exposure of HIV-positive sex workers in Greece. *Lancet Infect Dis* 2013; 13: 649–50.
- 92 Sex-Worker Forum of Vienna Austria. Shadow report: persistent and systematic violations of Article 6 CEDAW by Austria. Geneva: United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, 2013.
- 93 Working group on the legal regulation of the purchase of sexual services. Purchasing sexual services in Sweden and Netherlands. Norwegian Ministry of Justice and Police Affairs 2004. http://www. nswp.org/sites/nswp.org/files/PURCHASINGSEX.pdf (accessed June 25, 2014).
- 94 Mgbako C, Smith LA. Sex work and human rights in Africa. Fordham Int Law J 2011; 33: 1178–220.
- 95 Harcourt C, O'Connor J, Egger S, et al. The decriminalization of prostitution is associated with better coverage of health promotion programs for sex workers. *Aust N Z J Public Health* 2010; 34: 482–86.
- 96 UNAIDS. Making the law work for the HIV response: a snapshot of selected laws that support or block universal access to HIV prevention, treatment, care and support. Geneva: UNAIDS, 2010. http://data.unaids.org/pub/BaseDocument/2010/20100728\_hr\_ poster\_en.pdf (accessed May 30, 2013).
- 97 Hosseinkhah M. The execution of women in Iranian criminal law: an examination of the impact of gender on laws concerning capital punishment in the new Islamic penal code. New Haven, CT: Iran Human Rights Documentation Center, 2012.
- 98 NSWP. Briefing paper #02 Criminalisation of Clients. Global Network of Sex Work Projects, 2011. http://www.nswp.org/sites/ nswp.org/files/Criminalisation%20of%20Clients-c.pdf (accessed June 25, 2014).
- 99 Darling KE, Gloor E, Ansermet-Pagot A, et al. Suboptimal access to primary healthcare among street-based sex workers in southwest Switzerland. *Postgrad Med J* 2013; 89: 371–75.
- 100 Prostitution Law Review Committee. Report of the Prostitution Law Review Committee on the Operation of the Prostitution Reform Act 2003. Wellington, NZ: Ministry of Justice, 2008.
- 101 George A, Sabarwal S. Sex trafficking, physical and sexual violence, and HIV risk among young female sex workers in Andhra Pradesh, India. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2013; 120: 119–23.
- 102 Gupta J, Reed E, Kershaw T, Blankenship KM. History of sex trafficking, recent experiences of violence, and HIV vulnerability among female sex workers in coastal Andhra Pradesh, India. *Int J Gynaecol Obstet* 2011; 114: 101–05.
- 103 Devine A, Bowen K, Dzuvichu B, Rungsung R, Kermode M. Pathways to sex-work in Nagaland, India: implications for HIV prevention and community mobilisation. AIDS Care 2010; 22: 228–37.

- 104 Sarkar K, Bal B, Mukherjee R, et al. Sex-trafficking, violence, negotiating skill, and HIV infection in brothel-based sex workers of eastern India, adjoining Nepal, Bhutan, and Bangladesh. *J Health Popul Nutr* 2008; 26: 223–31.
- 105 Saggurti N, Verma RK, Halli SS, et al. Motivations for entry into sex work and HIV risk among mobile female sex workers in India. *J Biosoc Sci* 2011; 43: 535–54.
- 106 Silverman JG, Raj A, Cheng DM, et al. Sex trafficking and initiationrelated violence, alcohol use, and HIV risk among HIV-infected female sex workers in Mumbai, India. J Infect Dis 2011; 204 (suppl 5): S1229–34.
- 107 Decker MR, Mack KP, Barrows JJ, Silverman JG. Sex trafficking, violence victimization, and condom use among prostituted women in Nicaragua. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2009; 107: 151–52.
- 108 Goldenberg SM, Rangel G, Staines H, et al. Individual, interpersonal, and social-structural correlates of involuntary sex work among female sex workers in two Mexico-U.S. border cities. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 2013; 63: 639–46.
- 109 Decker MR, McCauley HL, Phuengsamran D, Janyam S, Silverman JG. Sex trafficking, sexual risk, sexually transmitted infection and reproductive health among female sex workers in Thailand. J Epidemiol Community Health 2011; 65: 334–39.
- 110 Jana S, Dey B, Reza-Paul S, Steen R. Combating human trafficking in the sex trade: can sex workers do it better? J Public Health (Oxf) 2013; published online Oct 31. DOI:10.1093/pubmed/fdt095.
- 111 Kerrigan DL, Fonner VA, Stromdahl S, Kennedy CE. Community empowerment among female sex workers is an effective HIV prevention intervention: a systematic review of the peer-reviewed evidence from low- and middle-income countries. *AIDS Behav* 2013; **17**: 1926–40.
- 112 Cohen MH, Cook JA, Grey D, et al. Medically eligible women who do not use HAART: the importance of abuse, drug use, and race. *Am J Public Health* 2004; 94: 1147–51.
- 113 Mugavero MJ, Raper JL, Reif S, et al. Overload: impact of incident stressful events on antiretroviral medication adherence and virologic failure in a longitudinal, multisite human immunodeficiency virus cohort study. *Psychosom Med* 2009; 71: 920–26.
- 114 Grant RM, Lama JR, Anderson PL, et al, and the iPrEx Study Team. Preexposure chemoprophylaxis for HIV prevention in men who have sex with men. *N Engl J Med* 2010; **363**: 2587–99.
- 115 Thigpen MC, Kebaabetswe PM, Paxton LA, et al, and the TDF2 Study Group. Antiretroviral preexposure prophylaxis for heterosexual HIV transmission in Botswana. *N Engl J Med* 2012; 367: 423–34.
- 116 Baeten JM, Donnell D, Ndase P, et al, and the Partners PrEP Study Team. Antiretroviral prophylaxis for HIV prevention in heterosexual men and women. N Engl J Med 2012; 367: 399–410.
- 117 Choopanya K, Martin M, Suntharasamai P, et al, and the Bangkok Tenofovir Study Group. Antiretroviral prophylaxis for HIV infection in injecting drug users in Bangkok, Thailand (the Bangkok Tenofovir Study): a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase 3 trial. *Lancet* 2013; **381**: 2083–90.
- 118 Canadian H. IV/AIDS Legal Network. Sex, work, rights: reforming Canadian criminal laws on prostitution. Toronto: Canadian HIV/ AIDS Legal Network, 2005.
- 119 Overs C, Hawkins K. Can rights stop the wrongs? Exploring the connections between framings of sex workers' rights and sexual and reproductive health. *BMC Int Health Hum Rights* 2011; 11 (suppl 3): S6.
- 120 Kerrigan D, Kennedy CE, Morgan-Thomas R, et al. A community empowerment approach to the HIV response among sex workers: effectiveness, challenges, and considerations for implementation and scale-up. *Lancet* 2014; published online July 22. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/S0140-6736(14)60973-9.
- 121 Punyam S, Pullikalu RS, Mishra RM, et al. Community advocacy groups as a means to address the social environment of female sex workers: a case study in Andhra Pradesh, India. *J Epidemiol Community Health* 2012; 66 (suppl 2): ii87–94.
- 122 Csete J, Cohen J. Health benefits of legal services for criminalized populations: the case of people who use drugs, sex workers and sexual and gender minorities. J Law Med Ethics 2010; 38: 816–31.
- 123 OSF. Bringing Justice to Health: The impact of legal empowerment projects on public health. New York, NY: Open Society Foundation, 2013.